MINUTES FOR CONTINUATION OF TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, JANUARY 3, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Acting Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the January 3, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:35 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, 

Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Tony Sutton, Acting Chairman.
Not Present:
   Edward Mead, Chair.

Staff:
David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN:  CLOSE BY:  1/10/2017; expires 3/16/2017

1. 110 SHELLAND STREET  (ZONE HDD)  Petition of Raymond A. Macaluso, for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to create a contractor’s outside storage and operations yard on Map 51, Block 936, Parcels 17M and 17N, of which Mallico Realty is the owner.
Ray A. Macaluso, President, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT.  He met with neighbors regarding the proposed development of 110 Shelland St.  Met with Mr. and Mrs. Chickos on Partridge Lane and Mr. and Mrs. Abe on Tranquility Way.  Their concerns were the dust, the noise and everything that goes with the process of having a contractor’s yard abut a residential area. 

At his meeting, Mr. Macaluso discussed the berm that was proposed.  The plan is the same, which is to have a six foot high berm, 35 feet in width running the whole portion of the back property, which has now been extended.  

(Revised drawings were distributed to the Board.)

Upon the advice of Mr. Grant and speaking with the neighbors, 25 trees are being added to the property.  Also adding a six foot berm; 120 linear feet running on the northerly property line.  There will be the berm that was originally proposed; and adding another berm on Mr. Mallico’s property.   There were 31 evergreen trees in the initial proposal.  After meeting with the neighbors and upon the advice of Mr. Grant, an additional 25 will be added to the property, as well as a six foot berm; 120 linear feet, running on the northerly property line.  Summarized:  The proposed berm and a berm added to Mallico’s property.  Tried to add more trees to the neighbors’ property, but after looking at the site and elevations, it was determined it was in the best interest to extend the berm along the northerly portion and add 11 evergreen trees in the six foot high berm; 120 linear feet.
Putting the vegetation higher would be better for the neighbors than putting it below the berm.  Also more screening has been added all the way around.  
The material in the contractor’s yard is compacted.  There should be no dust from the existing site, which is almost all asphalt.  

Still the same berm running the whole portion of the back property, which has been extended.  This is an HDD zone abutting a residential zone.  He indicated on the display, the City Property which is 110 linear feet from the property line to the back property line on Partridge Lane.  (An aerial view of the property was shown on the display)  A row of trees had been put in by the power company, but there is no vegetation between the row of trees and the property owner’s property.  There are no trees at the City owned property.  The trees were not removed by Mr. Mallico.  About 90 of the 110 linear feet have no trees.  The area is all open, which should have contained trees still growing which would have acted as a buffer for noise and dust to the neighbors on Partridge Lane.
Mr. Mallico has taken care of his property. The six foot high berm will be put in, which will run 110 linear feet.  That is the new proposal.
Mr. Sulkis:  No additional comments.

Mr. Lutz:  Will all the proposed work for the neighbors be done before operations begin?
Mr. Macaluso:  That could be agreed to.  The berm and trees could be put in.  The operation exists but there will be no movement of material.
Mr. Quish:  How much is City Owned Property?

Mr. Macaluso:   Approximately 10 acres which goes along Partridge Drive and Bic Drive.

Mr. Quish:  That area was cleared at some point?

Mr. Macaluso:  Property was cleared but not by Mr. Mallico.  It is shown via photos in 2013 the property was cleared, where trees had been planted by the Power Company.
Mr. Macaluso reviewed his separate meetings with Mrs. Abe and Mr. and Mrs. Chickos.

He thought the meetings were productive and cordial. He spoke to Attorney Mongillo.  Was not given a written agreement by any of the parties.

Acting Chairman Sutton:  Reopened the hearing for public comment.  Gave the instructions for public speaking.  Anyone to speak against the application?
Attorney Jennifer Mongillo:  Repesenting Mr. and Mrs. Abe.  She thanked Atty Smith and Mr. Macaluso.  They tried to help reach an agreement.  The trees and berm will help in blocking the view that her clients have.  The trees will take several years to grow.  Times of operation were not agreed on.  Neighbors did not want operation on the weekends, especially on Sunday.  Concerns come back to compliance.  The Cease and Desist Order was never complied with.  On 12/28/16, the dumpster deliverd at 5:30 in the AM.  What Mr. Mallico is proposing and what the clients’ concerns are will not be resolved.  No restrictions on what kind of equipment will be allowed on the property.  Constant noise.  No limitation on materials on the property.  No accountability.  Her clients cannot support it.  

Sharon Chickos, 20 Partridge Lane:  Met with Mr. Macaluso and Attorney Win  Smith with regard to the berm and the trees, which was agreed upon.  Also spoke about no Sunday operation.  Thought that was agreed to, but just learned it is not.  The third issue was power washing the house, to which there has been no response.  Unless those two items can be agreed upon, she is not in favor of the project.
Rebuttal by Mr. Macaluso:

Mr. Macaluso:  With regard to Attorney Mongillo’s comments and Mrs. Chico’s request regarding Sunday hours, the Applicant is willing to have Sunday hours from 10:00 to 3:00.  That is something that was not agreed upon one way or another.   With regard to the dust, there is none.  This property has mounds of fill and is overgrown.  The Applicant’s equipment has not been moved.  Has no information on the dumpster.  There is another piece of property to the southwest that may be causing the dust.  This is a contractor’s storage yard in the HDD zone, which is allowed by a Special Permit.  
Chairman Sutton to Mr. Sulkis:  Can the Board condition hours of operation or power washing?  
Mr. Sulkis:  The Board can approve, modify or deny an application, and limited to the health, safety and welfare of the community.  Not sure if power washing fits into those categories.  
Chairman:  Any followup comments by opponents?
The Chair closed the hearing to public comment.

Mr. Quish:  What uses are allowed by right in the HDD zone?
Mr. Sulkis:  Most of the industrial districts have very few as of right uses.  Everything is by Special Permit.  (Referred to the zoning regulation book)   
Mr. Sulkis read the uses allowed in the HDD zone. 
Mr. Quish:  There are many uses of this property that could be less intrusive on the neighbors.
Mr. Moore:  Is there any documentation from Administration as to whether work is being done on the property at this time?

Mr. Sulkis:  Inspection has shown work was done without permit and that is why they have come for a Special Permit.  Staff has been told no work is taking place on the Mallico property, but work is taking place on property next to Mr. Mallico’s, which may be the source of some dust complaints.

The adjacent open space property and its proximity to the neighbors was discussed, as well as would the applicant plant trees along the open space property line.
Mr. Macaluso:  The Applicant would not plant trees on the City property.  He is planting trees on his property and he did not remove the trees that had been planted on the City property.
Mr. Nichol:  Mrs. Chickos said in 1999 there was open space.  In that length of time either someone was maintaining that space, cutting growth down, otherwise there would be a forest growing in that area by this time.  Someone in that area is keeping that space open.  Whoever cut it down wants to keep it open.  Thinks it’s up to the neighbors to replant.
There was no further discussion.
Acting Chair Sutton:  Closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Lutz to approve the Application upon conditions:  The Applicant  will have no operations on the property until the berm  and plantings are complete; and the hours of operation will be:  Sunday, 10 AM to 3 PM; Saturday 7 AM to 5 PM; Monday – Friday 7 AM to 7 PM. 
Second:  By Mr. Grant
Discussion:
Mr. Quish:  Still thinks it’s an undue burden on the neighbors to be disturbed so early on the weekend and in the evening hours.  Would support different hours of operation.
Mr. Nichol:  Shelland Street is surrounded by heavy industrial uses, such as utility companies and Plains Road warehouses.  All these businesses start early and work as long as they have to.
Mr. Lutz:  Doesn’t like to see people disturbed unnecessarily, but when you buy a property next to a long established industrial area, there are things that have to be expected.  If the neighbors see someone cutting grass or trees on the property they should report it.  If that property is left alone, there would be growth to buffer the area.
Vote:  Seven Board members voted in favor of the motion.  Messrs. Quish and Sutton voted against the motion.
D.

PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN:  EXTENDED TO CLOSE BY: 2/13/2017; expires 3/10/2017 
2.
604 NAUGATUCK AVENUE (ZONE CDD-2) Petition of Maria Torres for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish  a day care center on Map 18, Block 370, Parcel 8, of which Kingdom Life Christian Church, 597 Naugatuck Avenue is the owner. 

E.
LIAISON REPORTS 
Mr. Nichol:  Has attended every meeting.  The most active meeting concerning the Grillo property and affordable housing proposal.  The Inland Wetland Commission put them through the hurdles and their ultimate approval was commendable.  He has been representing the Planning and Zoning Board at these meetings.

F.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE    

Mr. Grant:  The Subcommittee met this evening and had a productive meeting.  At the next Board meeting there will be some proposed regulation changes to submit to the Board.

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  12/20/2016 – Not available.
  
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None

 I.
STAFF REPORT - None
 
J.
ADJOURNMENT


Motion:  By Mr. Marlow to adjourn.


Second:  By Mr. Grant



Vote:  All in favor.


The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.


The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 17, 2017.


Respectfully Submitted,


By  Phyllis Leggett__




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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